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Mary El

Carole Saunders Simon, Assis-
tant Director of the Child Care
Center at CPCS, and her three
daughters celebrate Black History
Month by honoring the memory
of Mary Eliza Mahoney,

Ms. Simon’s great-great aunt.

In 1879, Mary Eliza Mahoney
completed the 16-month training
program for nurses at the New
England Hospital for Women and
Children. One of only three
women to graduate from the pro-
gram that year, Mary Mahoney
became the first black woman in
the United States to earn profes-
sional nursing credentials. During
a career that spanned more than 40
years, Mary Mahoney practiced
as a private duty nurse, earning in
the late 19th Century the enviable
weekly salary of $15.00.

By 1908, the number of black
women who followed Mary
Mahoney into the profession had
grown, and, to address the preju-
dices these pioneering nurses
encountered, the National Asso-
ciation of Colored Graduate
Nurses (NACGN) was founded;
in 1909 at the organization’s first

convention, in Boston, it was
Mary Eliza Mahoney who gave
the welcoming address. In 1936,
some 10 years after her death at
age 81, the NACGN honored her
life and professional achieve-
ments by establishing the Mary
Mahoney Medal.

The Medal, which recognizes
outstanding contributions to the
field of nursing, continues to be
awarded by the American Nurs-
ing Association, which merged
with the NACGN in 1951. In
1986, Roxbury’s Dimock Com-
munity Health Center presented
its first Mary Eliza Mahoney Hu-
manitarian Award, a fitting trib-
ute from the Center, which is the
present day incarnation of the
New England Hospital for
Women and Children.

That Mary Mahoney’s great-
grand niece should pursue a ca-
reer serving the students of the
University of Massachusetts at
Boston seems particularly appro-
priate: many of the statements that
UMass/Boston makes about its
students today could very well
apply to Mary Mahoney. Begin-
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Simon and some of her charges.
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ning her nursing studies at age 33,
she was an “older, returning stu-
dent”; that she was the first black
to pursue such studies certainly
made her “non-traditional”—as
does the fact that she remained a
single, working professional
throughout her life.

Carole Simon says that she and
her family members have drawn
inspiration from the life of Mary
Mahoney. College of Nursing
Dean Brenda Cherry adds that

Mary Mahoney was a “trailblazer
in nursing education.” “One per-
son can make a difference,” says
Dean Cherry, “Mary Eliza Ma-
honey is such a person.” Ms.
Simon also points out that her
three daughters take particular
pleasure in knowing that their
ancestor is one of the famous
Americans they and their class-
mates study and learn about dur-
ing Black History Month.

Advisory Committee hears responses to interim report
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arange of diverse perspectives on
the mission of UMass/Boston, the
nature of its student body, and the
course it should chart for the fu-
ture. At times the discussion grew
heated, tempered by occasional
flashes of wry self-knowledge—
as when committee chair Profes-
sor Susan Horton asked Professor
Joseph Cooney to keep his re-
marks brief, for example; the
august professor replied, “I'll be
as brief as it’s possible for an
academic to be.”

Members of the committee, ac-
cording to Professor Horton, did
not call the open meetings in order
“to defend” the interim report;
rather, committee members came
to the Chancellor’s Conference
Room intending “to spend time
listening” to faculty and staff re-
actions. Although those reactions
engendered considerable debate
on a variety of fundamental is-
sues, there was an apparent con-

sensus on at least one point: a
passionate commitment on the
part of faculty and staff to keep
UMass/Boston an institution vital
to the City of Boston and its met-
ropolitan communities.

The Futures Committee con-
tinued to meet and revise the in-
terim report for final submission
to the Provost and Chancellor.
Provost Zompa distributed the
final report to the campus com-
munity on February 21. In addi-
tion to incorporating the faculty
responses articulated in the open
meetings, the final report also
drew, as did the interim report, on
the work of three support commit-
tees—Excellence and Quality,
Access, and Urban Mission—that
met during January. The final
report concluded: the Committee
endorses a restructuring which
preserves (a) a continued com-
mitment to our undergraduate
program, (b) continuation of our

efforts to provide support services

for academically-underprepared
students, and (c) maintenance of
modest growth in graduate pro-
grams. We recognize that in or-
der to pursue these missions we
must look to possibilities for pro-
gram, department, or even col-
lege consolidation, elimination of
duplication of effort across cam-
pus units; and outright elimina-
tion of some programs.

Joining Professor Horton
(English Department) on the Fu-
tures Committee were Boyden
Professor Barry Bluestone

(McCormack Institute), Manning
Professor Yung-Ping Chen (Ger-
ontology Program), Assistant
Professor Marlene Fine (Analysis
and Communication Depart-
ment), Professor Joan Liem (Psy-
chology Department), Professor
Thomas N. Margulis (Chemistry
Department), Professor Martin
Quitt (History Department and
Chair of the Faculty Council),
Professor Wornie L. Reed (Trot-
ter Institute), and Deputy Provost
Robert Spaethling.

Cullinanes' gifts enlarge Annual Fund
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Of the Cullinane Group’s
matching gift, the Chancellor
said, “this unexpected but much-
appreciated donation has given
UMass/Boston’s campaign to
secure new sources of funds a new
dimension of credibility.”

Chancellor Penney’s remarks

were affirmed by Paul Tsongas,
Chairman of the Massachusetts
Board of Regents of Higher Edu-
cation. “UMass/Boston has set an
example for the 29 public cam-
puses around the Common-
wealth,” said Tsongas, who called
the occasion of the Cullinanes’
gifts “an historic event.”




